

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14th DECEMBER 2009
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy MBE, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer




Ms Rae Kirk, Northern Ireland Electoral Office





Ms Mandy Hasson, Northern Ireland Electoral Office





Mr Bill Kennedy, Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club





Mr David Gillan, Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club

09/25:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black and McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

Coffee Morning in aid of Ballinasloe Flood Victims

Councillor C McShane informed members that £500 had been raised in aid of the Ballinasloe Flood Victims.  She stated that this event had been very successful and she thanked all who contributed and attended.
Receptions
Councillor C McShane outlined receptions being held on 16th December for School Crossing Patrols, 18th for Council Staff and 21st December for the Chairpersons Christmas Reception and invited members to attend these.

Politician of the Year
Councillor McCambridge congratulated Councillor C McShane on being named Politician of the year.

Councillor P McShane agreed with these comments and informed members that this had a positive reflection on the party and also on Councillor McShane’s family.

Councillor P McShane offered his congratulations also to Carey Faughs for their success in winning League Division Three and the Glens Cadettes for their success in Minor Division B.  

He also congratulated Niall Kearney who had been Chairman of the North Antrim GAA for the past 4 years and Paddy Donnelly who had also stepped down from his role at McQuillans GAA and commended their efforts and wished them all the best.

Condolences
Councillor M Black offered condolences to the O’Connor family in relation to the awful tragedy they had suffered.

Approved Duty

After discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Chair and Vice Chair’s attendance at the meeting with the minister regarding Campbeltown ferry be an approved duty.”
09/25:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 9th NOVEMBER 2009 AND SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING OF 11TH DECEMBER 2009
The Clerk informed members that the minutes of the Special Council Meeting held on 11th December were not ready as yet and therefore had not been circulated.

The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9th November 2009, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9th November 2009 be adopted”.
09/25:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 9th NOVEMBER 2009

Tow River Path

Councillor Blaney stated that he had asked for dust to be put on the Tow River Path and that this had not been carried out.  He informed members that part of the path had now been widened to 6-7 feet and asked why this had happened and enquired if bollards would be placed on the path. He stated that this was a walkway and was not for bikes and horses etc.


The HTS confirmed that bollards would be erected once works had been completed.  He stated that the width of the path had been deemed necessary and that Council had not had to pay for the works.


In reply to Councillor M Black, the HTS stated that he would review the general state of the path once works had been completed to ensure that the path was up to standard.

Complaints regarding Rats at the River foot bridge

Councillor Harding enquired if there was any action being taken regarding complaints received about rats at the river foot bridge at Ballycastle Beach.


The HTS stated that this issue had been passed to the Environmental Health Department for pest control to deal with as and when it arose.


Bushmills Library

Councillor McConaghy enquired if there had been any progress with the Bushmills Library scheme.

The Clerk stated that this was in the HTS report.


Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills

Councillor Graham enquired if any further offers had been made on Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills.

The ACE stated that she was not aware of any further offers.


Councillor McConaghy stated that the sale would be lost if a decision was not made soon.  He stated that the previous HTS had informed members that it would take £160,000 to get these facilities up to any acceptable user standards due to Health and Safety requirements.  He stated that Council should consider the offer seriously.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Blaney,



“That Council sell the Woodvale toilets for the current offer.”


After discussion,



Councillor Hartin proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the Woodvale toilets be removed from the market until there could be further 
consultation with the Bushmills residents.”


Councillor McConaghy stated that the two sets of toilets were only 200 yards apart.


Councillor Graham stated that in the summer season the population of Bushmills was greatly increased and that there were a lot of visitors using the facilities.  He stated that Council should not sell the toilets for little more than the price of a stamp.


Councillor Blaney stated that this issue had been discussed on several occasions, he informed members that the toilets should be sold as agreed.


Councillor McIlroy stated that Council should listen to the community in Bushmills and informed members that they were outraged as this decision had shown no foresight.  He stated that a demonstration was being organised for Monday 21st December in Bushmills and that the Council had an obligation to consult with the community.


Councillor Graham asked all the Causeway Councillors to attend this protest.


On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were three votes in favour and seven against the amendment which was lost.


On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were eight votes in favour of and three against the proposal which was carried.


Councillors Hartin, Graham and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.
09/25:04
PRESENTATION FROM NORTHERN IRELAND ELECTORAL OFFICE

Councillor C McShane welcomed Ms Rae Kirk and Ms Mandy Hasson from the Northern Ireland Electoral Office.

Ms Kirk thanked members for allowing them to give their presentation.  She outlined the types of elections that take place in Northern Ireland including UK Parliament, European Parliament, Northern Ireland Assembly and Councils.  
She referred to Continuous Registration and outlined the benefits of this to members which were no annual canvass, this could be applied for at any time with a deadline every four weeks.  She stated that the benefits of registration were to secure the right to vote, free photographic ID and an increase in credit rating.

Ms Kirk outlined the identification documents which were valid for voting, including an old style/new style full driving licence/provisional licence, a Passport issued by any member state of the European Community, an Electoral Identity Card or selected Translink Smartpasses, Senior Smartpass, 60+ Smartpass, War Disabled Smartpass or Blind Person’s Smartpass.
She informed members that the Electoral Identity Card was free of charge, widely recognised for travel, proof of age and could be used on polling day.

Ms Kirk outlined Absent votes and informed members that these could be permanent or temporary and member’s were shown examples of the different forms.

Councillor C McShane thanked representatives of the Northern Ireland Electoral Office for their presentation and invited questions.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms Kirk stated that the deadline for time allocated for postal proxy was final.

Councillors Hartin, Graham and McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Councillor Blaney enquired about old people’s homes and asked who would fill in the voting form in this instance.

Ms Kirk stated that relatives or the manager of the home would fill in the form and that the person applying would then sign or have a witness sign.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Ms Kirk stated that the applicant or a relative would fill out the voting section and stated that this was not within her jurisdiction.

Councillor Graham stated that he felt that the Electoral Office should not have allowed individuals in homes with alzeimers and similar conditions to vote.

Ms Kirk stated that legislation had been changed and that these individuals had the same right to vote. 

In reply to Councillor M Black, Ms Kirk stated that the General Election would definitely happen before 6th June 2010.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms Kirk stated that there would be time for at least two identity clinics before the election to allow members of the public to attain identity cards.

Councillor Blaney enquired about the last date for local elections.

Ms Kirk confirmed that this would be 2011.

The Clerk stated that information from DOE suggested that there would be no elections next year and that it would be May 2011.  He informed members that he did not know if this would be for 26 or 11 Councils.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she felt uncomfortable with having any doubt cast upon the procedure in Nursing and Residential Homes regarding voting procedures for postal and proxy votes. She enquired if Council should ask for clarification.

After further discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That a letter be sent to the Electoral Office to ask for the criteria and policy used for casting postal and proxy votes in Nursing and Residential Homes.”

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour of and three against the proposal which was carried.
Councillor C McShane thanked Ms Kirk and Ms Hasson and they left the Chamber.
09/25:04
PRESENTATION FROM ARMOY ROAD RACING CLUB



Councillor C McShane welcomed Mr Bill Kennedy and Mr David Gillan from Armoy Road Racing Club. (ARRC)


Mr Kennedy thanked members for the opportunity to come to make their presentation.



He thanked Council for their financial help and also help and guidance from the Council officers.  He stated that he felt that this help was a springboard to allow the races to happen.  He informed members that he felt that the club had been successful in their application to DCAI due to Council support.



Mr Kennedy informed members that the ARRC had been formed in 2007 and had started off with a handful of members and no money.  He stated that membership grew and plans were put into operation.  He stated that they knew it would take two years to prepare for the first race and that a lot would be required including a road closing order and £12,500 insurance.  He stated that the club had been very pleased with the first event which took place on 7th and 8th August 2009 and that they were very pleased with the numbers and the entries.   Mr Kennedy informed members that there had been ten races and 101 riders from Britain, Isle of Man, Czech Republic and Irish Republic.  He stated that there had been 500 volunteers.  He stated that there had been an estimated 12,00 visitors to the area and that 700 stayed locally.  He stated that the feedback had been unbelievable and that they had hoped that the event would be bigger next year.



Mr Kennedy informed members that unfortunately there had been a tragic incident and a spectator lost his life and that all involved had been very saddened by this outcome.  He stated that plans were always continuing to make sure that the race was made as safe as possible and that there would be an additional £50,000 spent on safety measures.  He informed that there was a short time frame for using grant monies given and that all funds needed to be claimed by 30th April 2010.


Mr Kennedy stated that the race had received a lot of media coverage and circulated booklets of this coverage to members.  He introduced Mr David Gillan, the treasurer of the ARRC.



Mr Gillan stated that he would give a breakdown of money spent this year. He informed members that there had been a total of £96,144, £25,000 on track work, £54,000 on the event, £29,000 on donations and £10,500 on prize money.  He informed members that there was a substantial profit in the event.  He informed members that it had been a good year and that the club were looking forward to the next race and stated that there would be a lot of money paid out to get the new track ready.


Mr Kennedy stated that this had been a good start and that this time next year £180,000 would be spent.  He informed members that the majority of the money would be spent on improvements such as removable fencing, walkways, signage, vantage points, kissing gates and bridges.



He informed members that the ARRC was very appreciative of the money received form Council and that they hoped that Council would see that it had been well used and that there had been a good return to residents and local businesses.



Councillor C McShane thanked Mr Kennedy and Mr Gillan for their presentation.



Councillor P McShane stated that he had been lucky enough to attend the first Road Race and was impressed at the obvious effort that had been put into the event.  He stated that he would like to see Council continue in it’s support of the event and that a budget could be set aside in the rates.


Councillor M Black congratulated and stated that this event was terrific for the area and was a joy to be at. 


Councillor McIlroy offered his congratulations to the Clerk of the Course and many volunteers from the community.  He informed members that this event good for the Moyle economy and tourism.


Councillor Hartin stated that he had attended the race and that it had been fantastic.  He informed members that the event had been very well organised and run.



Councillor C McShane stated that all the comments on the event had been very positive and that she was in agreement.  She praised the professional attitude of the ARRC and informed members that this had been reflected in the Sports Awards with them being awarded best event of the year. She commended the 500 plus volunteers who helped out from the community.  She stated that the tourism benefits should not be underestimated and that she hoped that the event would go from strength to strength.


Mr Kennedy thanked members for their comments.  He stated that the club looked forward to the next event and that they appreciated the Council’s assistance and support.

09/25:06
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for the Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Woodvale Public Convenience

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Bushmills Community Association requesting Council reconsider the sale of the public convenience at Woodvale, but instead reinstate and update the existing toilet block at Woodvale.  He informed members that the Association felt that this would be a less expensive option rather than extending or building another toilet block with the increased numbers of visitors in the coming years.  He informed members that a reply to this letter was issued to the group on the 28th September 2009 stating Council’s position on this matter but they had insisted that this issue be brought before Council again.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that this issue was being raised in the officer’s report and therefore a decision could be made.

Councillor C McShane stated that there were no standing orders so this could be re-visited.
Councillor McMullan stated that Council had made a decision and that the meeting should move on.

Councillor Graham stated that the Causeway Ward was not getting a fair deal from Moyle District Council and informed members that they paid their rates and were entitled to their fair say.

Councillor C McShane stated that she took exception to this comment and informed members that the three DEAs were equally treated and all had benefits.
Councillor McDonnell agreed with these comments and stated that there was balance within Council. 

Cushendun Development Association request for contribution towards small Christmas trees in lieu of large tree

The HTS stated that as per previous years Cushendun Development Association had not requested a large tree from Council but instead has requested a contribution of £150 towards the supply of several small Christmas trees. He informed members that they would erect and decorate the small Christmas trees throughout the village.

Councillor McDonnell stated that there had been twelve trees erected already by the Trust and that there was no reason to add any more.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That Council approve the request from Cushendun Development Association for a contribution of £150 in lieu of a large Christmas tree to purchase several small Christmas trees.”

On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.

Land at North Street, Ballycastle

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Mr Francis McGinn requesting that Council consider selling a portion of land to the south of the Car Park at North Street. He informed members that Mr McGinn already bought the old fisherman’s path from Council but required additional land for a proposed development at North Street. As part of the development he would be installing a new footpath from the Car Park across the frontage of the proposed development. He stated that a drawing of the proposed area requested for purchase was attached in Appendix 7.  

After discussion, it was agreed that more information would be sought regarding the request from Mr Francis McGinn that Council consider selling a portion of land to the south of the car park at North Street.

Councillors C & P McShane left the meeting at this point.
Stoney Lonan

The HTS stated that at the meeting on October 2009 Council requested information on whether they should take on responsibility or adoption of the Stoney Loanan path at Cushendall. He informed members having investigated the files it was found that the same request was made by Mr Snowden of DSD in April 2007.  He stated that at that time Council took the decision not to adopt the path as there were issues over a shared access at the top end of the path.  He informed members that Roads Service also took a decision not to adopt on the same basis but also on the fact that the path could never be brought up to a Roads Service standard. He stated that the path was currently insured against public liability by Cushendall Development Group.

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That a meeting be arranged with Council Officers and the Cushendall Development Group to discuss this issue further.”

On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour of and two against the proposal which was carried.

Rathlin Harbour Bye-Laws

The HTS stated that at the meeting on the 9th November 2009 Council agreed to defer approval of the bye-laws for Rathlin Harbour due to a number of issues identified by members of RDCA.  He informed members that a meeting took place on the 30th November 2009 with representatives of RDCA, MDC, and Mr Mike Thompson DRD.  He stated that agreement and clarification was made on all aspects of the bye-laws with a review of implementation to take place in six months – or before if deemed necessary. 

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council would approve the Rathlin Harbour Bye-laws and forward them to DRD for confirmation and an operation date.”

Councillors C & P McShane returned to the meeting.
Greenlight Gateway Quotation for Hanging Baskets and Flower Beds in Ballycastle

The HTS stated that a letter and quotation had been received from Greenlight Gateway requesting Council consider their request to supply and maintain 26 hanging baskets, supply and maintain two flower beds plus an additional flower bed at Hill Head for the sum of £2800 for the 2010 season. He informed members that the Group had also suggested providing additional flowers at the Museum in Castle Street and would provide a quotation if required.  

The HTS stated that the Group expressed their thanks for the support Council have given them over the years with the floral arrangements in Ballycastle.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Council would approve the quotation from Greenlight gateway to supply and maintain 26 hanging baskets and 3 flowerbeds.”

Councillor M Black stated that she would be in support of the additional flowers at the Museum.

After discussion, it was agreed that a quotation would be requested for these additional flowers.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
Councillor M Black congratulated the HTS on the Ballycastle Christmas Tree and stated that it was a credit to the department.  She stated that she would also like to thank the Chamber of Commerce for their work in the run up to Christmas.
Councillor McIlroy stated that the tree in Bushmills was one of the best he had seen for years and that he appreciated the effort.
Councillor C McShane stated that the Carol Service would be held at 2:30pm on Saturday.
09/25:04
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Transfer of GCVC to National Trust
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”
The HTLS stated that members would recall that at the Special Council Meeting on 11th November Graham Thompson, National Trust, updated Council on progress and outstanding issues with regard to the transfer.  He informed members that following discussion members raised a number of issues that they felt needed to be addressed before approving the transfer.  He outlined the response to the main issues which had been highlighted regarding Public Toilet Access, Dundarave Covenant, Agreement of Asset Transfer, Staff Pension Issues and General Staffing Issues.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.

Causeway Coast and Glens RTP Board Nominations

The HTLS stated that the A.G.M of Causeway Coast and Glens RTP would be held on Thursday 7th January 2010. He informed members that Councillor McConaghy and himself currently represented the Council on the board. He stated that Moyle council had one additional board member from the private sector and for the past two years Alan Dunlop, Bushmills Inn was the council representative.  He informed members that Alan was happy to continue so it was recommended that he remain as council’s private sector representative. 
After discussion, this was agreed.

Councillor McIlroy informed members that the Bushmills Inn had recently been awarded four stars and that the Bushmills Distillery had been voted number one exporter.  He stated that both were very important to the economy and asked that a letter be sent to these establishments to congratulate them.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Chair and Vice Chair would visit these establishments to offer their congratulations.

Aires De Service

The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from Castlereagh Borough Council to ask members to consider the introduction of an ‘Aires de Service’ provision within Moyle District. He informed members that ‘Aires de Service’ was a place where touring caravan and motor home visitors can get water and empty their septic tanks. 

He stated that there was no funding provision in the estimates for this project.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would continue to provide touring facilities at their existing caravan parks and could not consider providing Aires de Service.

Correspondence from Bun Scoil an Chaistil

The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from the above requesting the use of the Main Hall to host their annual Nativity Play. He informed members that the Irish Medium School celebrated their 10th Anniversary this year and they hoped to finish off the year with an even bigger and better Nativity Play. He stated that the school had asked that we consider hosting the play. He informed members that the performance had become very much a victim of its own success as the event has out grown previous venues with regard to the set and seating capacity. He informed members that the School has a very finite budget for the project and had asked that we consider waiving the charges for the event.
Councillor McIlroy stated that this would create a precedent.

Councillor P McShane stated that this should be granted and the meeting should move on.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he did not agree with the sentiments but that there had to be equality of charging for facilities.

Councillor C McShane stated that the cost of hire for the main hall for the Bun Scoil an Chaistil Nativity play could be taken from the Chairperson’s budget.

Councillor Blaney stated that he would pay half from his budget.

Councillor P McShane stated that plenty of the Councillors would chip in and help with this if required.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he would be happy to support the request.

Correspondence received from Moyle F.C

The HTLS stated that further to last months meeting when members were advised that correspondence had been received from Moyle F.C regarding vandalism, issues with glass on the playing surface etc. The HTLS stated that the Sports Development Recreation Officer (SDRO) had requested advice from our insurers regarding possible liability issues for clubs and Council. He stated that Marsh UK had advised that for a claim to succeed, an injured party must demonstrate that it was reasonably foreseeable that an accident would occur. He informed members that Council should have a recorded, robust system of inspection in place, the degree of inspection should be deemed reasonable with regard to the degree of usage, peak times etc. He stated that it was proposed that the SDRO convene a meeting with the two soccer clubs to establish an agreed format /contract for use of Council pitches.
Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, the HTS stated that there had been notification of a claim resulting from an accident in Mosside and that this was currently under investigation.

Moyle Sports Awards
Councillor Graham referred to the Moyle Sports Awards and enquired what the costs had been for the three Councillors who had attended the event.
Councillor C McShane stated that three Councillors and one partner had attended out of fifteen Councillors.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Councillor P McShane stated that the cost of a table had been the cost to Council.

Councillor Graham asked that the ACE bring back costs.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting.

09/25:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT


The report for the Corporate Services Department, having been circulated, was taken as read.


Trading Concession – Pier Yard


The ACE stated that Legal advice had now been received regarding the complaint received from Mr Hugh Jackson in relation to the trading concession at the Pier Yard, Ballycastle.  She informed members that Council’s solicitor had advised that a letter should be forwarded to Mr Jackson’s solicitors informing them that the matter had been fully and properly addressed by the Council and that it was quite clear from the trading agreement that the designated area was the pier yard car park.


After discussion, this was agreed.



Carrowreagh Road, Armoy


Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.


The ACE stated that Council had now agreed to the disposal of the remainder of the above site for £71,500.  She informed members that the first portion of land was sold in December 2003, and Council received £45,860 (net).  She stated that as per legislation, all proceeds from sale must be set-off against any outstanding loans on the property.


The ACE stated that land was acquired by Council in 1974, with a purchase of additional land in 1994, costing £110,000.  She stated that this was funded by a loan.  She informed members that significant costs of closure meant that a subsequent loan was obtained in 2001.



She informed members that DFP, loans branch had provided a redemption figure on both of these loans.  She stated that this meant that approximately £6,500 would have to be met by an amount held in Capital Finance Reserve, as a result of early redemption of these loans.  The Ace therefore recommended that the redemption costs are met from the Capital Financing Reserve.



Councillor McConaghy left the meeting.



After discussion, it was agreed that the redemption costs associated with Carrowreagh Road, Armoy be met from the Capital Financing Reserve.

Wayleave – Ballinrees Watermain Rehabilitation – Mosside

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from NI Water Service regarding a Wayleave to carry out works at Community Walk Mosside, subject to a valuation being carried out by the District Valuer for compensation in relation to any damage caused.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council approve a wayleave for Ballinrees Watermain rehabilitation, Mosside subject to a valuation being carried out by the District Valuer for compensation.”


Councillor McConaghy returned to the meeting.
Filling Casual Vacancies on District Councils

The ACE stated that as reported at the meeting 9 November a consultation paper was received from the Northern Ireland Office regarding Filling Casual Vacancies in District Councils prior to RPA.  

She informed members that a reminder had been received stating that the closing date for any views is Wednesday 15 January 2010.  

She stated that a number of options had also been proposed as alternatives to by-elections for filling occasional vacancies as follows; to retain the current co-option method, to relax need for unanimous agreement to co-option, to replace by party nomination or the next preferred candidate.
The ACE stated that a reminder had been received that the closing date for responses was 15 January 2010 and that all responses should be forwarded to Head of Corporate Services no later than Monday 11th January.
Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt that the fourth was the best option there.

Councillor P McShane stated that the next preference was not always democratic and that party nomination should be used.

Councillor McDonnell stated that with party nomination elected members could change allegiance.

After further discussion, it was agreed, with regard to filling casual vacancies on District Councils, that this would be left to the parties to decide.

Absenteeism Documentation and Council Press Release
In reply to members queries the Clerk stated that over the period 2006 – 2009 there had been a 26% fall.
Councillor Blaney stated that it only took one person to be off long term to affect the figures.

The ACE stated that staff with full attendance were also not being recognised.
09/25:08
GARRON ROAD ALL WEATHER PITCH, GLENARIFF




(Requested by Councillor McMullan)




Councillor McMullan asked that Council consider lighting up the Garron Road All


Weather Pitch.  He stated that at night time it could not be used.  He stated that the


maximum amount of lights it would take would be four lights and he asked if this could 

be costed out and brought back.



The HTS stated that the Glens Improvement Group had put forward an application to the Rural Development Programme.


Councillor C McShane stated that costs could be examined at this stage to see what would happen.


Email dated 8th December 2009 from Caitriona Ruane MLA inviting nominations to the Transitional Education and Library Board


Councillor McMullan requested that this piece of correspondence be dealt with at this stage as he had to leave the meeting.


After discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated to the Transitional Education and Library Board.”

After discussion, Councillor Blaney suggested that Councillor McConaghy be nominated.  
Councillor McConaghy stated that he appreciated the thought but that he served on the committee from 1973 – 2005 and that he would choose not to go back on.

Councillor Graham suggested Councillor McIlroy but he declined the offer.

Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.

09/25:08
CONFERENCES, COURSES

NILGA, The Consumer Council, Public Transport Reform Workshop.  To be held on 17th December 2009 at the Craigavon Civic Centre

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That Councillor Blaney be nominated to attend.”


After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That Councillor McIlroy be nominated to attend.”


It was agreed that the Audit and Governance Working Group Meeting would be re-arranged to accommodate attendance.


International Centre for Local and Regional Development, fifth annual conference.  To be held on 21st – 22 January at the Killyhevlin Hotel, Enniskillen.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That Councillor P McShane be nominated to attend.”


Councillor P McShane stated that this would be provisional for the moment.


Leadership Voyage Conference 2010. To be held on 4th – 5th February 2010 in the City Hotel, Derry, Co Londonderry.  

There were no nominations for this conference.


Association of Municipal Authorities of Ireland, Spring Seminar.  To be held on 12th – 13th February 2010 at the Sligo Park Hotel, Sligo

There were no nominations for this conference.
09/25:09
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.


There were no applications to consider.
09/25:10
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.

09/25:11
CORRESPONDENCE

Rathlin Ferry Timetable change for Christmas/New Year 09/10
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 3rd November 2010 from Prison Service Northern Ireland regarding NIPS Consultation on Interim Offender Management Practice Manual and Standards
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 16th November 2010 from Mr Bertie Bell, NI Reg Coordinator Familycare-in-Cancer in response to Council’s letter regarding Bushmills Library premises
After discussion, it was agreed that Council could not accept Mr Bertie Bell’s proposal regarding a charity shop at the Bushmills Library premises.

Letter dated 19th November 2010 from the Press Complaints Commission in response to Council’s correspondence regarding the article published in the Sunday World
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 19th November 2009 from Translink in response to Council’s letter regarding an additional bus stop on Quay Road/Ann Street Ballycastle and Bush Gardens in Bushmills
This letter was noted
Letter dated 19th November 2009 from Roads Service regarding limited waiting restrictions – Bushmills Town
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the Roads Service proposal regarding limited waiting restrictions for Bushmills town.
Letter dated 20th November 2009 from the Minister for Social Development regarding change to Capital Threashhold for State Pension Credit/Housing Benefit

This letter was noted

Letter dated 24th November 2009 from the Northern Ireland Office regarding Public Consultation – Keeping the right people in the DNA database
This letter was noted

Letter dated 30th November 2009 from Roads Service regarding Flooding at Ballyeamon Road, Bridge Street, Cushendall
This letter was noted

Letter dated 24th November 2009 from the Minister of Enterprise, Trade and Investment in response to Council’s letter regarding the restoration of the Ballycastle to Campbeltown ferry service


This letter was noted

Letter dated 4th December 2009 from the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding the future of urology service at Causeway Hospital

This letter was noted

Email dated 8th December 2009 from Caitriona Ruane MLA inviting nominations to the Transitional Education and Library Board
This was dealt with earlier in the meeting.
09/25:12
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
There was no other business for discussion.
The meeting concluded at 21:55pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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